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DATE:
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PLACE:
Ho`opono Conference Room
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Honolulu, Hawaii  96817

PRESENT:

1. Committee:  Kyle Aihara, Chris Akamine, Dane Alani, Joel Cho, Ivy Galariada, Steve Kim, and Don Patterson
Excused:  Clyde Ota and Lyn Pasak
2. Members:  Norman Ota, Evelyn Racpan, Justin Shim, and Stan Young
3. Ho’opono:  VRA Albert, SBA Lea Grupen , BEP Manager Kat Fujimoto, VFS Susan Chong, VFS Tad Matsuno, VFS Chris Tamanaha and Secretary MJ Andres

CALL TO ORDER:
Noting the presence of a quorum, Chair Kyle called the meeting to order at 4:31 p.m. 

OLD BUSINESS:
1. Completed Renovation at #45 Kaahumanu Hale, #34 Fasi Municipal, #32 Airport Post Office:

#45 Kaahumanu Hale:  VFS Tad reported that a freezer is pending.  They were able to add multiple electrical outlets that help to provide more options for equipment.
BEP Manager asked if Don had anything to add.  He responded everything is going well.

#34 Fasi Municipal:  VFS Chris reported that installation of split a/c unit was completed in June with cost at $5,115.18.
#32 Airport Post Office:  VFS Chris reported the facility was completely renovated which included slat walls, new floors, new paint, and some furniture taken from downtown post office facility.  Total expenditure was under $5000.

2. #H-9 Hilo Airport Security Roll Up Gate:  Deferred.

3. #68 DPAA Opening Date and Initial Inventory:  VFS Chris reported that this facility opened on September 1, 2016 and the initial inventory was $4,036.30.  Chair Kyle asked if the initial inventory is sufficient.  BEP Manager Kat responded that the agency is monitoring inventory weekly to ensure it’s sufficient.

4. #62 NCTAMS Chiller and Hood System:  VFS Susan reported that the agency has been able to work with the Navy and they have agreed to facilitate the repair and maintenance of three walk-in chillers and hood system.  Ron has been working diligently with the facility maintenance staff to schedule hood system for maintenance.
Chair Kyle asked what other things the Navy is willing to help agency with.

VFS Susan responded that the next item up is the installation of an oven which is currently out for bid.  The Navy has agreed to handle the electrical tie-in as well as any required electrical upgrade to get this accomplished.  They will also assist us with the removal of old equipment.
The Navy did confirm that they’re not able to assist with the donation of the skillet and the deep fryer.  The agency will talk with Ron to determine how to move forward on these items.
5. Kahului and Kona North Airport Terminals Update:  Kahului Airport was tabled.

Regarding Kona Airport, BEP Manager Kat noted that one of the major concerns that the agency has is to protect the state from any liability during construction which could be related to injury, contract disputes or non-compliance to regulations and the agency and the entire department is not an expertise to manage that risk so we need to have expert advice which will have to come from DAGS.  She had called for a meeting with project management and is still waiting.  She noted that it will unavoidable and DAGS will have to be involved in overall risk management.
Chair Kyle asked why this just came up all of sudden while people were doing stuff and why this wasn’t thought of sooner.
BEP Manager Kat noted that in the meantime, VFS Tad has been working with Joel to find an architect.  She added that DAGS recently said that if an architect is not on their approved list, they think they could find a way to certify an architect which is one of the road blocks we’re trying to eliminate.  She also needs to meet with state finance people to find out if there are any issues involved with merging monies between the state monies, RSRA and private funds and how we can manage it.
VFS Tad noted that the designer the agency is working with is on the approved DAGS list.

(At this time, Joel asked who walked into the room after roll call.  SBA Lea, VRA Albert and Norman identified themselves.)

Joel noted that he’d spoken with VFS Tad and that everything seemed to be moving smoothly.  Tad, the architect, and the Kona Airport engineering had a meeting and everything went really smoothly and is now sitting on Kat’s desk.  He feels we are going to lose an opportunity and that what he just heard is a bunch of nonsense.  He noted isn’t everything a liability, all the other projects in our program, and asked BEP Manager Kat to be more clear.
BEP Manager Kat responded that if we don’t do a proper procurement then the whole project stops.  There’s a big liability.  If we don’t do a proper scope of service… (at this point, Joel left the meeting).
Don asked why the people that the airport is using wouldn’t be acceptable when it comes to liability instead of having to use DAGS.

BEP Manager Kat responded that the airport has a project management section that works for the airport.  These are state entities equivalent to DAGS and they receive projects that occur at the airports.  We asked if we could use their team, but they’re too busy.
Stan noted that we did six facilities last year with DAGS involvement and the expense list showed we spent only $3,000 per facility.  He asked if that was the correct amount.  If so, can we use the same amount?  Regarding liability, are we talking about the liability in terms of payment, accidents, or insurance?
BEP Manager Kat responded that liability covers all that he mentioned, to make sure the scope is comprehensive that we didn’t miss anything.  The state has general conditions that need to be met, there’s a matter of sub-contractors whether they’re compliant, whether their work is up to code, and there’s a project manager to ensure the work is properly done to the specifications and that the invoices submitted correctly reflect the work that was done.
Stan asked again if DAGS will do it for $3,000 each facility.  He added in regards to the scope to let the architect lay out the project.  As for the sub-contractors, they’re obligated to the general contractor.

BEP Manager Kat responded that she’s not an expertise in construction and couldn’t say who’s responsible or who’s liable for what.  She noted she doesn’t think anyone in VR or DHS has that expertise and that’s why we have the department called DAGS.  She noted that if you’re using all RSRA funds, she thinks they may be able to get away and possibly hire their own project manager and general contractor and, if their comfortable ensuring that all their liabilities are covered.
Chair Kyle noted to make things simple and move things along, Stan asked two questions:

a. Regarding the $3,000 fee, is it possible for DAGS to do it for that amount?
b. If we use RSRA funds, do we still need to use DAGS?

BEP Manager Kat responded that she’s not able to answer the question because the amount of money going into this project.  We’re talking about hundreds of thousands of dollars so other rules may apply.  As for DAGS managing the project for maybe $3,000, she can’t answer until she meets with DAGS.
Stan noted all they’re saying is ask the question because it’s been 6-12 months and nothing’s been done.  BEP Manager Kat responded the project hasn’t been stopped and that Tad and Susan have been working to get an architect.  The work she’s doing is in addition to the ground work you’re doing.
Chair Kyle noted we need to get this going and next time this needs to be completed before the work starts.  Although Tad and everyone is doing work, it matters because if all of a sudden the agency decides we need to use DAGS or whatever requirements, it has to do with the financing, driving costs up, or how we interact with the people and in the meantime we’re proceeding.  We can’t do anything about it now because we’re already 3-4 months in.
BEP Manager Kat noted that it has been a productive 3-4 months moving forward, talking to and interviewing architects, and my side needs to be done.  She added she doesn’t see any slow-down.
Chair Kyle responded there is obviously some slow-down because this came up.

VFS Tad noted that this will be specifically to review a very detailed draft contract submitted by the architect to make sure we’re not overlooking anything.  DAGS will be looking at a very detailed scope of six phases.

NEW BUSINESS:
1. #1 Downtown Post Office Consideration for Closure or Conversion to Unassigned Vending:  BEP Manager Kat noted the reason why this is on the agenda, between the committee and the agency, we’ve always considered whether any of our facility should be considered for closure and the unofficial agreement was that we would not make any consideration unless the facility was vacant.

The announcement for #1 Downtown Post Office went out and we haven’t received any applicants for the facility.  One of the reasons we were asked to look at this facility in particular is because there are many challenges associated with this facility.
First off, over the past 4 years, on average, the facility has been taking in $30,200 in annual sales, which has resulted in an average of $12,570 in annual net income for the blind vendors that have been in there.  Compared to the average of all our blind vending facilities, she looked at the median as reported on the FY 2015 RSA report.  The median net income of our blind vendors is $38,006 and if we were to take out the benefit payments of $12,000 that were received by each blind vendor, the median income of all our blind vending facilities is $26,006.
Chair Kyle asked, as you break it down, has it been consistent over the past 4 years or has there been any variation.  BEP Manager Kat responded that it looks like a steady decline over the 4 years. 

Another factor going into this recommendation is the low visibility of this facility.  It’s in an interior walkway and not exposed to the outside of the building where you might be able to attract more customers.

Another critical factor is the amount of heat generated in the facility.  Apparently, there are 3 fans running in the facility.  During high, humid periods, the beverage merchandiser evaporator pan overflows.  The products other than chocolate are difficult to keep because of the heat.  The heat is very unbearable for a person working there.  The air conditioning system that is there is not repairable and needs to be replaced, but the external fan located in the basement needs to be outside.  After extensive research with DAGS and building management to set up a fan, the property won’t allow it due to its historical status.  Other options were considered, but to no avail.
Just recently, the shudder gate is having problems closing.

With the opening of Kamamalu across the street next year, there will be added competition where there’s already a lot in the area.

For these reasons, the agency is asking the committee to consider closing the facility.
SBA Lea added that from the VR perspective, the income is way below the minimum wage per hour which doesn’t seem like competitive employment so supports what BEP Manager Kat is recommending.
Stan asked since no licensed blind vendor applied, was there any certified that were interested.

BEP Manager Kat responded we didn’t make the offer.

Justin asked if the committee has explored raising funds for an unattended site.
Chair Kyle noted that we have rights for unassigned vending machines that we need to explore.

BEP Manager Kat noted that there are currently vending machines in the postal service employee area and we’re going to explore looking at adding unassigned vending machines in the DCCA area.

Chair Kyle noted that the agency has recommended the closure of VS #1 Downtown Post Office and pursue unassigned vending machines and asked if there were additional comments.

Don moved to close VS #1 and convert to unassigned vending machines, Chris seconded, and the motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Chair Kyle approved BEP Manager Kat to move forward.

2. Request for Ice Machine at #25 Ho’opono:  VFS Susan reported that Gerry is interested in expanding his product offering which in turn he’s projecting an increase in sales and his net income by capturing an untapped market in the area of providing ice and blended beverages through his vending facility.  With that, he’s requesting for an ice machine blending system which amounts to approximately $6,800, installation included.
Chair Kyle asked if the staff is recommending this purchase.

BEP Manager Kat said yes.

VFS Susan provided the breakdown as follows:

a. Ice Cuber, $2,500

b. Blending System, $1,700, includes containers, sink rinser and cold-brewing system

c. Installation, $2,300, plus tax

She noted Gerry is looking to provide blended beverages, ice beverages, and he’s also looking to sell ice in large quantities for events held at Ho’opono.  She also read a written justification submitted by Gerry.
Chair Kyle noted the agency is recommending the purchase of the commercial ice machine blender and asked if there is any discussion.
Stan noted that as a commercial venture it probably is a high investment and the return will probably be much lower; on the other hand, as a blind vending program, it will be a good experiment and maybe some of the other vendors with a higher volume may be able to use it.
Chair Kyle asked for a motion to do this purchase.

Don asked about the maintenance.  VFS Susan noted it will be the same as maintaining a cooler/freezer.

VFS Tad noted that the facilities that do have ice machines don’t have significant maintenance repairs.

Chair Kyle recommended we move forward.  Don moved to approve the expenditure for the ice machine blending system, Chris seconded, and the motion passed unanimously by voice vote.
3. Unassigned Vending Machine Agreement:

a. Dillingham Satellite City Hall:  VFS Susan reported the Coke machine was installed in September and we are waiting for the signed agreement from Alakai to install the snack machine.

b. Halawa Correctional:  VFS Chris reported that we’ve been working with DPS.  We installed 1 Pepsi machine and 1 refrigerated snack machine.  Pending 1 more beverage machine in the high security area.
c. Kulani Correctional:  VFS Chris reported we couldn’t locate a vendor to service them in Hilo.
d. Oahu Community Correctional Center:  VFS Chris reported he has a meeting next Tuesday for the placement of 1 Coke, 1 Pepsi, and 1 snack machine in the lobby area.

e. Laumaka Work Furlough:  VFS Chris reported that the warden requested 3 vending machines removed because they haven’t had much activity.

f. Foreign Trade Zone:  VFS Tad reported that a request was received to place a vending machine in the new 2-story building.  Local Style Vending showed interest, but he hasn’t heard back them.  He noted we are exploring different vending machine vendors to balance the economics and offer different companies to service all the sites.
g. Hawaii State Hospital:  VFS Tad reported that they visited the facility 2 weeks ago.  The facility is very controlled and accessibility is very limited so it doesn’t look like a go.  They also have a cafeteria that offers $3.50 meals and fountain drinks.
PROGRAM REPORT:

1. BEP Manager Kat noted that Ho’opono held its annual White Cane Day walk today and wanted a show of appreciation to the following vendors for their generous donations:
Warren Toyama, $100 for hot dogs

Myles Tamashiro, $100 for hot dogs

Ivy Galariada, coordinated donations from blind vendors, Pepsi, and Coca-Cola.  She also donated 4 boxes of chips and 1 case of juice.

Dolores Rupard, 1 case of juice

Lespaul Naki, 1 case of soda

Jeff Segawa, 2 cases of juice
Evelyn Racpan, 1 case of juice

Norman Ota, 1 case of juice
Ron Flormata, $20

Coca-Cola, 10 cases of Dasani water

Pepsi, 5 cases of Aquafina water, 2 cases Pepsi, 2 cases Diet Pepsi, and 1 case Sierra Mist

She also wanted to thank Kristen Tristan and Don Patterson who wanted to donate but was too difficult to get to.
2. RSRA Balance:  BEP Manager Kat noted that financial reports were sent out along with the agenda.  The balance of the RSRA as of October 13, 2016 was $1,366,475.40.  Regarding the financial reports, Chair Kyle asked Don to convene a Budget and Finance Sub-Committee meeting in the next few weeks to review the reports.  BEP Manager Kat apologized and noted that the electronic excel format was just emailed today.
3. DVR Administrator’s Update:  VRA Albert thanked the committee for allowing him to be there.  He reported that following a bi-annual case review of VR closed cases, attention was given to a blind vendor whose case was reopened.  Often times, there have been cases of active vendors reopening cases to provide various type of services and it appears that federal guidelines for eligibility weren’t being adhered to.  Moving forward, very few cases, if any, will be reopened in the future in which services can be provided under the VR program, which means that if the vendor should require things they will need to contend possibly through RSRA and not VR.  Part of that is because the roll-over monies we’ve been enjoying the past few years have been dwindling over the past few years, partly due to new federal requirements under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) which requires all VR agencies to set aside 15% of its 110 monies to provide services specifically to students with disabilities.  These are not extra monies given but the monies already given all these years.
Our goal is to rollover $3-$5 million annually just in case something happens.  During President Obama’s term, the budget was probably passed only once and Congress has been doing continuous resolutions.  There was a period where the government shut down.  Luckily, we do have a reserve which allows us to make payroll.
We’re more worried about our Disabilities Determination Branch (DDB) which reviews applications and re-certifications for Supplemental Security Income (SSI) and Social Security Disability Income (SSDI) who are 100% federally funded through Social Security Administration (SSA).  We can’t supplement them.  When the federal government shut down a couple years ago, we had to take a loan from the Comptroller to keep the office operational.  We were fortunate to be able to get a loan, office shut down for only about a week or so, SSA kicked in, and they were able to pay the state back.
In terms of how we provide services to consumers with disabilities, we need to be consistent in how we adhere to policies regarding eligibility and provision of services which is something he’ll be working closely with SBA Lea, especially with the Counselors at Ho’opono.
To be eligible as an employed individual with a disability, they need to demonstrate that there’s a problem getting a job, keeping a job, or learning how to do a job.  In terms of getting or keeping a job, if their business is stable for the most part and they’re not at risk shutting down, it’s harder to demonstrate there’s a problem.  In terms of learning how to do a job, especially if the consumer has been employed for a long term, it will be difficult to meet eligibility.
SBA Lea added that just because something is expensive and the consumer can’t afford, it doesn’t make them eligible for service.
Stan thanked VRA Albert and SBA Lea for attending.

NEXT MEETING:


To be determined.
ADJOURNMENT:
There being no further business to discuss and hearing no objections, Don moved to adjourn, Ivy seconded and the meeting adjourned at 5:56 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:

Employment/KF/mra
